
MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
BOROUGH OF CLOSTER 

 
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES – MAY 10, 2017 - 7:30 P.M 
 
 Mayor Glidden called the meeting to order at 9:10 p.m. 
 

1.        PROVISIONS OF OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT STATEMENT  
 
 This meeting is called pursuant to the provisions of the Open Public Meetings Act of the State of 
New Jersey, was included in the Annual Notice of Meetings which was published in The Record and The 
Star Ledger on January 9, 2017, was posted on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and has remained 
posted as the required notices under the Statute.  In addition, a copy of the notice is and has been available 
to the public and is on file in the office of the Municipal Clerk.  

 
2. ROLL CALL 
 
 The following persons were present: 
  Mayor John C. Glidden, Jr.  
  Councilpersons David Barad, Alissa Latner, Robert Di Dio, Joseph Yammarino and 
    Jannie Chung 
  Borough Administrator, Edward Braun Dolson 
  Borough Attorney, Edward T. Rogan 
  Borough Clerk, Loretta Castano 
  Borough Engineer, Nick De Nicola 
  Chief of Police, Dennis Kaine 
 
 The following persons were absent: 
  Councilwoman Victoria Amitai 
  
3. MAYORAL PRESENTATION(S) 
 
4. MAYORAL APPOINTMENT(S) TO THE FOLLOWING BOARDS/COMMISSIONS: 

OFFICE 
 

INCUMBENT APPOINTEE TERM EXPIRES 

Environmental Commission    

Member/Shade Tree 
Liaison 

Brian Stabile 
(Elected to Council) NO APPOINTMENT     

3 Years 
Unexp. 

(Stabile) 31-Dec-17 

Associate Member 
Arthur Goldberg 

(Dep. 3/6/17) NO APPOINTMENT   

1 Year 
Unexp. 

(Goldberg) 31-Dec-17 

Planning Board     

Class II/Rep. Gov’t 
of Closter 

Gary Montroy 
(Resigned) NO APPOINTMENT     

1 Year 
Unexp. 

(Montroy) 31-Dec-17 

Alternate No. 2 
Ansar Batool  

(Moved to Class IV RM 3/8/17) NO APPOINTMENT   

2 Years 
Unexp. 
(Batool) 31-Dec-17 

Shade Tree Commission     
Member/Environmental 

Commission Liaison 
Brian Stabile 

(Elected to Council) 
 

NO APPOINTMENT   5 Years  31-Dec-21 

Alternate No. 1 
Wanda Hollender 

(Did not accept appointment) NO APPOINTMENT   

3 Years 
Unexp.  
(A. Ix) 31-Dec-17 

 
 
5.  PUBLIC HEARING AND ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION AMENDING THE 2017 MUNICIPAL 

BUDGET @ 7:30 P.M. OR AS SOON THEREAFTER AS THE MATTER MAY BE HEARD:  
 

 The Resolution re Amendment to the 2017 Municipal Budget was introduced at the Regular 
Meeting held 4/26/17, and was published in The Record issue of 5/2/17, as stated in the printer’s affidavit 
of publication.  Reprint of this Amendment was posted on the Municipal Bulletin Board in accordance 
with statutory requirements, and copies have been made available to the general public.  
 
 Mayor Glidden opened the meeting to the public. No one wishing to be heard, Mayor Glidden 
closed the meeting to the public.  
 
 Motion approving the Amendment to the 2017 Budget was made by Councilman Yammarino, 
seconded by Councilman Barad and declared carried by Mayor Glidden upon the affirmative vote of 
Councilpersons Barad, Latner, Di Dio, Yammarino and Chung.  
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6. ADOPTION OF THE 2017 MUNICIPAL BUDGET, AS AMENDED, @7:30 P.M. OR AS SOON 
THEREAFTER AS THE MATTER MAY BE HEARD  
 
 The Municipal Budget was introduced at the Regular Meeting held 3/22/17; and the Municipal 
Budget Summary was published in The Record issue of 3/28/17, as stated in the printer’s affidavit of 
publication.  Reprint of the Summary was posted on the Municipal Bulletin Board in accordance with 
statutory requirements; and copies have been made available to the general public.   
 
 Motion adopting the 2017 Municipal Budget, as Amended, was made by Councilman 
Yammarino, seconded by Councilwoman Latner and declared carried by Mayor Glidden upon the 
affirmative vote of Councilpersons Barad, Latner, Di Dio, Yammarino and Chung.  
  

7.  RESOLUTION RE SELF EXAMINATION OF CY 2017 BUDGET (Carried from RM 4/26/17 pending 
approval of the 2017 Municipal Budget/Received from Auditor 4/27/17) 

 
   Motion adopting the Self Examination of the 2017 Municipal Budget was made by Councilman 

Yammarino, seconded by Councilman Barad and declared carried by Mayor Glidden upon the affirmative 
vote of Councilpersons Barad, Latner, Di Dio, Yammarino and Chung.  
 

8a.  VOTE ON CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS 
 
   Motion to approve Consent Agenda was made by Councilman Di Dio, seconded by Councilman 

Barad and declared carried by Mayor Glidden upon the affirmative vote of Councilpersons Barad, Latner, 
Di Dio, Yammarino and Chung.  

   
 ORDINANCES 
 
9. INTRODUCTION OF THE FOLLOWING ORDINANCE – PUBLIC HEARING AND ADOPTION,  
 6/14/17, @ 8:00 P.M. OR AS SOON THEREAFTER AS THE MATTER MAY BE HEARD: 

a. ORDINANCE NO. 2017:1225, “AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND CODE CHAPTER 3, 
ADMINISTRATOR” (Received from Borough  Attorney 4/27/17) 

  
 RESOLUTIONS  
 
10. BILL RESOLUTION – MAY 10, 2017 
 (Received from Deputy Treasurer 5/4/17) 
 
11. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING DEPUTY TREASURER TO ISSUE A CHECK IN THE AMOUNT 

OF $15,711.98 TO TRW AS CST EBURY FUND 1 NJ, LLC FOR THE REDEMPTION OF TAX SALE 
CERTIFICATE #16-00001 FOR PROPERTY LOCATED AT 121 SCHRAALENBURGH ROAD, 
BLOCK 503, LOT 3, SOLD AT THE MUNICIPAL TAX SALE HELD ON 6/8/16 FOR 2016 
DELINQUENT TAXES (Received from Tax Collector’s Office 4/26/17) 

 
12.  RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING DEPUTY TREASURER TO RELEASE AND RETURN $4,579.61 TO 

APPLICANT: JON-LIN, INC., 725 BUSH PLACE, PARAMUS, NJ 07652, FOR SUCCESSFUL 
COMPLETION OF POLICE TRAFFIC DIRECTOR SERVICES IN COMPLIANCE WITH LOCAL 
FINANCE NOTICE 2000-14 (Received from Chief of Police 4/27/17) 

 
13.  RESOLUTION IN OPPOSITION TO S-3040/A-99 (Received from Borough Attorney 5/4/17) 
 
14.  RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING DEPUTY TREASURER TO RELEASE AND RETURN CLOSTER 

POLICE DEPARTMENT LIQUOR LICENSE REVIEW ESCROW FEES TO APPLICANT: CLOSTER 
WINE & SPIRITS, INC., LAWRENCE H. KLEINER, LLC ATTORNEY BUSINESS ACCOUNT, FOR 
PROPERTY LOCATED AT BLOCK 1607, LOT 1, 19 VERVALEN STREET (77 VERVALEN 
STREET) IN THE AMOUNT OF $640.00 (Received from Deputy Treasurer 5/3/17)   

 
15. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING DEPUTY TREASURER TO ISSUE RETURN OF PERFORMANCE 

BOND (LEXON INSURANCE CO. BOND NO. 1087441) IN THE AMOUNT OF $272,440.80 TO 50 
RAILROAD AVE LLC DUE TO POSTING OF MAINTENANCE BOND (LEXON INSURANCE CO. 
BOND NO. 1087441M) IN THE AMOUNT OF $34,055.10 POSTED ON 4/20/17 AS REQUIRED FOR 
DEVELOPERS AGREEMENT FOR PROPERTY LOCATED AT BLOCK 1205, LOT 9, AS 
APPROVED BY PLANNING BOARD ENGINEER IN E-MAIL DATED 4/24/17 (Received from 
Deputy Treasurer 5/3/17) 

 
16. RESOLUTION REGARDING THE RECOMMENDATION OF THE PLANNING BOARD TO 

APPOINT SCOTT KING, ESQ. TO THE POSITION OF PLANNING BOARD ATTORNEY (Received 
from Borough Attorney 5/4/17) Councilman Di Dio advised that the Human Resources Committee did 
not receive any information on this recommendation and he questioned the protocol to proceed with this 
resolution. Mayor Glidden said the Planning Board Chairman formed a committee to interview 
candidates. Three candidates who were qualified were interviewed and recommended that the Board 
appoint Mr. King to the position from the DeCotiis law firm.  

2 



CLOSTER MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES – MAY 10, 2017 – 7:30 P.M.  

 
8a.  VOTE ON CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS (Continued) 
 
  RESOLUTIONS (Continued) 
 
17. RESOLUTION APPROVING CLOSTER HOE DOWN BAND (Received from Administrator’s office 

5/4/17) 
 
18. RESOLUTION AWARDING HISTORIC ARCHITECT AND/OR ARCHITECTURAL HISTORIAN 

SERVICES FOR THE HAROLD HESS LUSTRON HOUSE CONTRACT TO LACY THALER 
REILLY WILSON ARCHITECTURE & PRESERVATION, LLP (Received from Administrator’s office 
5/4/17) 

 
19. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AN AMENDMENT TO THE CONTRACT WITH BOSWELL 

ENGINEERING TO PROVIDE ENGINEERING SERVICES FOR THE 2017 ROAD PAVING 
PROJECTS (Received from Administrator’s office 5/5/17) 

 
20. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING A SHARED SERVICES AGREEMENT WITH THE COUNTY OF 

BERGEN FOR THE SHARING OF COUNTY OWNED EMERGENCY AND NON-EMERGENCY 
EQUIPMENT (Received from Administrator’s office 5/2/17) 

 
20a. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING KEVIN RILEY TO PROVIDE SERVICES FOR ADDITIONAL 

ONGOING WORK ON THE CLOSTER TRAILS NOT TO EXCEED 48 HOURS AT THE RATE OF 
$25.00 PER HOUR WITH A TOTAL NOT TO EXCEED $1200.00 (Received from Administrator’s 
office 5/8/17)  

  
MOTIONS   

 
21. MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING SALARIED APPOINTMENTS NOT MADE AT THE  
 REORGANIZATION MEETING HELD 1/3/17:  

OFFICE 
 

INCUMBENT APPOINTEE TERM EXPIRES 
Planner to Implement 
Portions of the 2008 
Master Plan 

Caroline Reiter P.P., AICP                    
Christopher P. Statile, PA NO APPOINTMENT   1 Year 31-Dec-17 

       
22. MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING MINUTES (Distributed 5/4/17) NO ABSTENTIONS  

 a.      REGULAR MEETING HELD APRIL 26, 2017 
 b.      WORK SESSION HELD APRIL 26, 2017 

 
23.        MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING NON-SALARIED APPOINTMENTS NOT MADE AT  
        THE REORGANIZATION MEETING HELD 1/3/17: 

OFFICE 
 

INCUMBENT APPOINTEE TERM EXPIRES 

Board of Health 
 

 

Alternate No. 2 Vacant NO APPOINTMENT   

2 Years 
Unexp. 

(Vacant) 31-Dec-17 
 
24.  MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING NON-SALARIED APPOINTMENT(S):  

OFFICE 
 

INCUMBENT APPOINTEE TERM EXPIRES 

Historian 
Arthur Goldberg 

(Dep. 3/6/17) NO APPOINTMENT   

1 Year 
Unexp. 

(Goldberg) 31-Dec-17 

Zoning Board of Adjustment    

Alternate No. 3 
Mindy Rothbaum  

(Did not accept appointment) NO APPOINTMENT   2 Years  31-Dec-18                   
 

25. MOTION GRANTING APPROVAL FOR LIONS CLUB CLOSTER TO CONDUCT AN ON-PREMISE 
50/50 CASH RAFFLE AT THE CLOSTER GOLF OUTING DINNER TO BE HELD AT BPOE 2304 
CLOSTER ELKS LODGE, 148 RAILROAD AVENUE, ON MONDAY, MAY 22, 2017, FROM 5:30 P.M. 
TO 10:00 P.M.; DRAWING TO BE HELD AT 9:00 P.M. (Application received 4/27/17) 
 

 26.         MOTION GRANTING WAIVER FOR TEMPLE EMANU-EL TO HOLD TASHLICH SERVICE  
AT THE CLOSTER NATURE CENTER ON THURSDAY, 9/21/17, AT 5:00 P.M. (9. M.L. 5/4/17)  
(Approval received from Risk Management Consultant 5/2/17) 
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8a.  VOTE ON CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS (Continued) 
 
MOTIONS (Continued)  
 

27. MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING APPLICATIONS AS NEW MEMBERS OF THE  
 KNICKERBOCKER HOOK AND LADDER COMPANY (Received 5/4/17):   

a. JOHN R. N. CASTRO 
b. WILLIAM F. DAHLE 

 
28. REPORTS 
 

a. FIRE CHIEF – APRIL 2017 (Received 5/4/17) 
b. CONSTRUCTION OFFICIAL – APRIL 2017 (Received 5/8/17) 

       c. CHIEF OF POLICE – APRIL 2017 (Received 5/9/17) 
 
29. VOTE ON ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT AGENDA 
 
30.      OPEN MEETING TO PUBLIC FOR ANY MATTER, PER N.J.S.A. 10:4-12 (a)      
  (Subject to 5-minute limit per By-Laws General Rule No.11) 
  
   Mayor Glidden opened the meeting to the public. No one wishing to be heard, Mayor Glidden 

closed the meeting to public.  
 
31.  ANY OTHER MATTER WHICH MAY COME BEFORE THE GOVERNING BODY 
 
   Motion approving the following Resolution at 9:22 P.M. was made by Councilwoman Latner 

seconded by Councilman Barad and declared carried by Mayor Glidden upon the affirmative vote of 
Councilpersons Barad, Latner, Di Dio, Yammarino and Chung.  

 
31a. OMNIBUS OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT RESOLUTION authorizing the governing body pursuant 

to N.J.S.A. 10:4-12 to exclude the public from the next portion of the meeting I order to permit the 
governing body to discuss per N.J.S.A. 10:4-12(b)(4), “A collective bargaining agreement”  and “N.J.S.A. 
10:4-12(b)(7); “Pending or anticipated litigation or contract negotiations”; and that the items under 
discussion in the closed meeting would be disclosed to the public at the conclusion of the matters which 
should be within 12 to 18 weeks.  

   Mayor Glidden resumed the Regular Meeting at 9:38 p.m. 
 
32.  ADJOURNMENT   
 
   Motion to adjourn the Regular Meeting at 9:38 p.m. was made by Councilwoman Chung 

seconded by Councilman Di Dio and declared unanimously carried by Mayor Glidden.  
 
         Provided to the Mayor and Council on  
         May 18, 2017 for approval at the  
         Regular Meeting to be held  
         May 24, 2017 
 
 
         ___________________________ 
         Loretta Castano, RMC 
         Borough Clerk  
 
Prepared by Carol A. Kroepke, RMC 
utilizing recording and Borough Clerk’s  
notes 
 
Approved at the Regular Meeting held May 24, 2017 
Consent Agenda Item No. 17a. 
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MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
BOROUGH OF CLOSTER 

 
WORK SESSION NOTES – MAY 10, 2017 - 7:30 P.M. 
 
 The Mayor and Council of the Borough of Closter held a Work Session on Wednesday,  
May 10, 2017. Mayor Glidden called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 

 
1. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

 Mayor Glidden invited all to join in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
2. PROVISIONS OF OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT STATEMENT 
 

 This meeting is called pursuant to the provisions of the Open Public Meetings Act of the State of 
New Jersey, was included in the Notice of Meetings which was published in The Record and the Star 
Ledger on January 9, 2017, was posted on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and has remained 
continuously posted as the required notices under the Statute.  In addition, a copy of the notice is and has 
been available to the public and is on file in the office of the Municipal Clerk.  
 

3. ROLL CALL 
 
 The following persons were present: 
  Mayor John C. Glidden, Jr.  
  Councilpersons David Barad (7:40 p.m.), Alissa Latner (7:40 p.m.), Robert Di Dio,  
    Joseph Yammarino, Jannie Chung and Victoria Amitai 
  Borough Administrator, Arthur Braun Dolson 
  Borough Attorney, Edward T. Rogan 
  Borough Clerk, Loretta Castano 

Borough Engineer, Nick DeNicola 
Chief of Police, Dennis Kaine 
 

4. REVIEW AND DISCUSSION OF COMMUNICATION ITEMS 
 

a. MAIL LIST OF APRIL 27, 2017 – Mayor Glidden asked if any member of the Council wished to 
address any matter or provide any comments. Item No. 2b was removed by Borough Attorney; Item No. 7 
was removed by Mayor Glidden. 
 
Item No. 2: Received 04/21/17, Dated 04/21/17 from Michael J. Darcey, CAE, Executive Director, NJS 
League of Municipalities re Weekly Round Up: Weekly Update re: I. State Policy Issues, 2017 Financial 
Disclosure Statements Guidance Issued 
 Borough Attorney reminded Council members that Financial Disclosure Statements are overdue at 
this point in time.  He urged them to read the correspondence from the League noting the deadline has been 
informally extended to May 30, 2017 and requested they relay the information to their respective Boards 
and Commissions. Mr. Rogan reminded it is important because we could potentially lose State Aid if 
certain individuals do not file pursuant to the Best Practices Checklist. In answer to the Mayor, he informed 
the Local Finance Board does not have the authority to extend the deadline but they are doing so by 
delaying enforcement of the original due date of April 30th.  
 
Item No. 7: Received 04/27/17, Dated 04/24/17 from Captain Bill Sheehan, Hackensack Riverkeeper re 
Invitation to join 9th Annual Mayor’s Cup Challenge, kayak race off Lake Shore Drive in Haworth, on the 
Oradell Reservoir, on Saturday, 6/3/17, featuring 5k and 10k kayak races beginning @ 9 a.m.; followed by 
the Corporate Cup Challenge; and the Mayor’s Cup Challenge at 12 p.m. 
 Mayor Glidden informed he would race again this year and reminded that out of 14 Mayors last 
year, he came in second place. It takes place at the reservoir on Lake Shore Drive (in Haworth) on 
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Saturday, June 3rd at 12 noon. The actual trophy is really nice. He explained it is for the Mayors of 
Northern Valley towns; but if you are unable to attend, you can designate someone; and he raced for many 
years when Sophie (Heymann) was Mayor. 
 
b. MAIL LIST OF MAY 4, 2017 – Mayor Glidden asked if any member of the Council wished to 
address any matter or provide any comments. Item No. 1 was removed by Councilwoman Amitai; Item No. 
6 was removed by Borough Engineer; Item No. 8 was removed by Councilman Yammarino. 
 
Item No. 1: Received 04/27/17, Dated 01/05/17 from Councilwoman Amitai (discussed at 
WS 4/26/17) re Petition from Janet & Keven Morrow requesting traffic study and signs to “Limit the traffic 
flow” on Chestnut Ave & Fifth St (Copy to Chief Kaine 4/28/17) 
 Councilwoman Amitai explained the residents on Chestnut are experiencing an increase in traffic 
during rush hour going up the hill and they are requesting a “No Left Turn” to alleviate the danger. Chief 
Kaine informed he would speak on the matter during his report later, but offered to do so now if the Mayor 
preferred. 
 
Item No. 6: Received 04/28/17, Dated 04/27/17 from Frank J. Rossi, LSRP to State of NJ, Dept. of 
Environmental Protection, Bureau of Case Assignment and Initial Notice, Site Remediation Program 401 
East State Street, P.O. Box 420, Trenton, NJ 08625-0420; c. Hon John J. Glidden, Jr. (w/o encs.), Borough 
Clerk, w. CD re Preliminary Assessment/Site Investigation Report, Closter Swim Club, Block 1805, Lot 1, 
Blanch Avenue, Borough of Closter, Bergen County , New Jersey Case Tracking Number 11-08-25-534-
657; Program Interest Number 564554, Our File No. CL-11546 (Copy to Board of Health, Construction 
Official, Environmental Commission – letter only!) COMPLETE REPORT AND CD ON FILE IN 
BOROUGH CLERK’S OFFICE 
 Borough Engineer informed this is a letter transmitting the Preliminary Assessment Report to the 
DEP. It was previously submitted to a different branch of the DEP in terms of the HDSRF grant 
application. The next submission will be made after Foster Wheeler completes the risk analysis and 
assessment and we have that report.   
 
Item No. 8: Received 05/01/17, Dated 05/01/17 from Steve Isaacson, 97 Columbus Avenue re Request for 
review of noise ordinance re landscapers working on Sunday (to be reduced from 7 p.m. to 3 p.m.) 
 Councilman Yammarino voiced his opinion he found this issue to be very similar to the snow 
ordinance issues discussed recently inasmuch as it pits neighbor against neighbor. He agreed that Mr. 
Isaacson made a good point and he feels it is worth looking at. 
 
Steve Isaacson, 97 Columbus Avenue, recalled there is an ordinance that prohibits noise over certain 
decibel levels; and asked if the combined usage of lawnmowers and leaf blowers at full speed would 
exceed that limit. Borough Attorney said it would depend on the lawnmower and the proximity. Mr. 
Isaacson feels the landscapers aren’t necessarily contributing to the town monetarily; and while he is happy 
that they have enough work to keep them between 5 and 7 p.m. on weekends, they should be hiring 
additional crews to carry the extra work during reasonable hours. He doesn’t think it is fair that while he is 
watching television at 5 p.m. on his time off he should have to hear that noise when he wants to relax. 
Councilwoman Amitai asked if he would feel differently if other people were doing it themselves; and he 
said he would because other people like himself work during the week and can only do it on weekends. 
Borough Attorney said it’s being attacked on the noise perspective but that’s hard to distinguish between an 
individual and a landscaper. Mr. Isaacson reiterated his issue is with landscapers being more considerate to 
not do that work on other people’s time. In terms of the ordinance, Borough Attorney said the issue is 
enforceability because someone has to go out and measure the decibel level and who is going to do it at 10 
minutes after 5 on a Sunday. Mr. Isaacson suggested a listing of equipment with the decibel levels so that it 
could be enforced. Mr. Rogan voiced his opinion it is not that simple. In answer to Councilwoman Amitai, 
Mr. Isaacson said it’s not the kind of noises but rather the time of day they are occurring. Borough Attorney 
voiced his concern that an ordinance change would affect the entire town so nobody could mow their lawn 
after 3 p.m. on a Sunday. He said that may be the only time some people can do it; and Mr. Isaacson said 
they should get up early and do it in the morning. 
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 Councilpersons Barad and Latner entered the meeting at 7:40 p.m. 
 
c. MAIL LIST OF MAY 10, 2017 – Borough Clerk informed two timely items were received and 
they are in the Council laptops for review and discussion this evening. Ms. Castano noted Ms. Landrito is 
present this evening to discuss her request. 
 
Item No. 3: Received 05/05/17, Dated 05/01/17 from Carol R. Weider, 6 Willow Road, to Shade Tree 
Commission; c:  Mayor and Council, William Dahle, III, DPW, Mr. & Mrs. Arthur Pavlik, Mr. & Mrs. 
Michael Fanelli, Mr. & Mrs. Leonard Vecchio, c/o Vecchio Greenhouses re Request to address the 
“deplorable condition of the easement between Willow Road and Leonard Avenue” (Distributed 5/10/17) 
 
Item No. 10: Received 05/09/17 Hand del’d, Dated 05/09/17 from Esperanza Landrito, 4 Robinhood 
Avenue re Request to lead a group of parishioners in saying the Rosary for the 100th    Anniversary of 
Fatima on Saturday, 5/13/17, @ 12:00 p.m. in front of Borough Hall (Distributed 5/10/17) 
 
Esparanza Landrito came before the Council and asked permission to use the property in front of Borough 
Hall for a group of people to hold a prayer service at 12 Noon this Saturday (6/13/17) in honor of the 100th 
Anniversary of Our Lady of Fatima. Mayor Glidden deferred to the Borough Attorney for response. 
 Mr. Rogan voiced his understanding that in according to restrictions they have reviewed in the past, 
as long as the Council does not participate in or get involved or sponsor the event, there should be no issue. 
He explained there is a balancing test to demonstrate the municipal government is not taking a position in 
promoting one religion over another in terms of displays. On the other hand, we cannot prevent freedom of 
speech either; so it becomes a public safety issue in terms of blocking the sidewalk. What can be done is to 
regulate the location of the event to prevent any safety issues. Mr. Rogan stressed it is a Constitutional 
issue of establishment versus free speech and that is the way the courts have ruled. As long as people are 
not interfering with the operations of the public or municipal buildings, we cannot prevent them from 
gathering or handing out fliers.  
 
Ms. Landrito explained the only things she has are a banner and an agenda for the prayer. Mayor Glidden 
asked if she had any idea how many people would be participating because he would like to provide the 
Chief of Police with the information to make a determination in terms of public safety. In answer to the 
Mayor and Councilwoman Amitai, she estimated about 50-75 people and said the notice is posted in 
several nearby churches; and the service would take an hour and a half to two hours. At this time, Chief 
Kaine voiced his opinion there should not be any problem as the Borough Hall is closed on Saturday. 
 
 Borough Attorney informed the group cannot have the banner on Borough property if it is 
publicizing the event. Ms. Landrito explained the banner shows the 100th Anniversary of Our Lady of 
Fatima and would be held by two poles. Councilman Barad voiced his opinion this is not a holiday display 
but a religious celebration. Borough Attorney disagreed saying this is a strictly religious display with no 
other religions present or represented because this is a specific event. He explained that it is not a holiday 
display with several religions represented; this is one religion for a specific religious event. The courts are 
clear that if there is a display, in particular a holiday display, you cannot have one without the other 
because it comes across as promotion of one versus the other. Referring to the Tashlich service, he 
reminded that is taking place at the water and there is no sign there promoting the event. His concern is the 
sign would make it appear as though the Borough is sponsoring a specific religious event and that is for any 
public property. Councilwoman Amitai suggested a smaller sign that one person could hold so that 
passersby would know that is the event they are looking for and Borough Attorney had no objection to 
same as long as it was not affixed to Borough Hall or posted in the ground. He affirmed that if attendees 
were holding the banner, that would not be an issue, but said it cannot be placed in the ground.  
 
 Mayor Glidden voiced his understanding the group could hold the event this Saturday provided 
they do not post the sign. He requested that Ms. Landrito see the Police Department prior to the start of the 
event. Ms. Landrito thanked the governing body for their consideration. 
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 At this time, Mayor Glidden recognized the Historic Preservation Commission members in the 
audience present to discuss the award of the contract for the Lustron House Preservation Plan. 
 
 At this time, Councilwoman Latner referred to Item No. 1 on the May 4, 2017 Mail List above: 
 
Item No. 1: Received 04/27/17, Dated 01/05/17 from Councilwoman Amitai (discussed at 
WS 4/26/17) re Petition from Janet & Keven Morrow requesting traffic study and signs to “Limit the traffic 
flow” on Chestnut Ave & Fifth St (Copy to Chief Kaine 4/28/17) 
 Councilwoman Latner did not recall ever seeing a handwritten request for a traffic study; and 
Councilwoman Chung informed the Chief would report on same during his report. 

  
5. REVIEW AND DISCUSSION OF CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS FROM REGULAR MEETING 
 (Refer to Regular Meeting Agenda of May 10, 2017)  

 
 Mayor Glidden asked if any member of the Council wished to discuss any of the Consent Agenda 
Items. Councilwoman Amitai referred to Item No. 18. Councilman Yammarino referred to Item Nos. 13 
and 27. Councilwoman Chung referred to Item No. 19.  

 
18. RESOLUTION AWARDING HISTORIC ARCHITECT AND/OR ARCHITECTURAL HISTORIAN 

SERVICES FOR THE HAROLD HESS LUSTRON HOUSE CONTRACT TO LACY THALER REILLY 
WILSON ARCHITECTURE & PRESERVATION, LLP (Received from Administrator’s office 5/4/17) 

 
  In answer to Councilwoman Amitai, Historic Preservation Commission member Bobbie Bouton 

Goldberg advised that she had reviewed a number of the proposals and was impressed with same. She said 
there were some local firms; but she felt in this case, it was important to get someone who has done 
important buildings and has a top reputation. The person representing the firm came from Albany and spent 
considerable time reviewing the property and paperwork. The firm has a solid reputation. Borough 
Administrator said there were eight submissions; and he listed the accomplishments of the firm that was 
chosen. He said six members of the community and members of the Borough read and evaluated the 
proposals and unanimously selected this firm.  

 
 Historic Preservation Commission Chair Tim Adriance said that New York State seems to have a wealth of 

good individuals and he thanked the Borough Administrator for working with the committee. The 
committee takes courses to keep current on historic preservation and he noted that Closter is a unique and 
special town and he cited the historic areas. The Lustron house is an example of mid-century modern post 
World War II architecture and there is no other town in New Jersey that has a resource like the Lustron 
House.  

 
  At this time, Councilwoman Amitai said that the Borough is in the process of purchasing new 

garbage receptacles for the downtown area; and she asked that the Historic Commission weigh in on the 
purchase and Mr. Adriance expressed his agreement with the request.  

 
  Gratitude to the Borough Administrator for his assistance in this matter was expressed by members 

of the Commission and Mayor Glidden expressed appreciation to the Historic Commission.  
 
27. MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING APPLICATIONS AS NEW MEMBERS OF THE  
 KNICKERBOCKER HOOK AND LADDER COMPANY (Received 5/4/17):   

a. JOHN R. N. CASTRO 
b. WILLIAM F. DAHLE 

 
 Councilman Yammarino informed both of these members were former Cub Scouts. 
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19. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AN AMENDMENT TO THE CONTRACT WITH BOSWELL 

ENGINEERING TO PROVIDE ENGINEERING SERVICES FOR THE 2017 ROAD PAVING 
PROJECTS (Received from Administrator’s office 5/5/17)  

 
  In answer to Councilwoman Chung, Borough Engineer advised that the resolution is for road 

paving of Homans Avenue, DPW and Borough Hall parking lots and the Ambulance Corps lot. Part of this 
may be for sidewalks along Closter Dock Road from Third Street to Piermont Road.  

 
 At this time, Councilman Barad referred to Item No. 3 on the upcoming Mail List of May 11, 2017: 
 

Item No. 3: Received 05/05/17, Dated 05/01/17 from Carol R. Weider, 6 Willow Road, to Shade Tree 
Commission; c:  Mayor and Council, William Dahle, III, DPW, Mr. & Mrs. Arthur Pavlik, Mr. & Mrs. 
Michael Fanelli, Mr. & Mrs. Leonard Vecchio, c/o Vecchio Greenhouses re Request to address the 
“deplorable condition of the easement between Willow Road and Leonard Avenue” (Distributed 5/10/17) 
 Councilman Barad explained this complaint alleges the easement has not been maintained and 
there are trees that have not been maintained as well; and as we are a Tree City, it concerns him. It is 
similar to all the other areas that are addressed during cleanup day as it is a natural area. He voiced his 
recollection of the Environmental Commission’s opinion that if a tree falls down, it provides a habitat for 
small animals; and he preferred to leave it to that Commission for response as it is an easement, not 
parkland. He wanted to recognize the complaint and explained it is the easement area near the corner of 
Willow Road and Leonard Avenue by Vecchio’s Nursery.  

 
6. PROFESSIONAL REPORTS 
 

A. BOROUGH ATTORNEY 
1) STATUS REPORT RE CONTRACT FOR THE PURCHASE OF MULTIPLE   

  CONDOMINIUM UNITS AT VILLAGE SCHOOL SITE (RM 11/24/14) – Borough 
Attorney informed he would like to request a short Closed Session to discuss some COAH related items. In 
terms of litigation, as far as public disclosure, the courts have extended our immunity period until the end 
of July to give us more time to continue to work on our plan. 

2) REPORT RE DISCUSSION WITH JIF RE HOE DOWN SHOW DOWN 
 INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS (WS 4/26/17) – Mr. Rogan reminded this was discussed 

at the last meeting when the possibility of a cookout was brought up and informed a Hold Harmless 
Agreement is definitely required. Depending on how it is done it may not require a Certificate of Insurance. 
He spoke to the JIF and they would need more details; but if it’s not for public consumption or sale, there 
would be no need for a Certificate of Insurance; but each participant would be required to sign a Hold 
Harmless Agreement.  

    3) REPORT RE STATUS OF PREPARATION OF RESOLUTION RE SIDEWALK  
     FOR COMMUTER PARKING – WS 4/26/17 (pending receipt of more information) 

Borough Attorney informed we need more information in terms of funding and the scope of the project. He 
does not know if we are at the point of being ready to talk about details. Borough Engineer informed this 
relates to the sidewalk on Closter Dock Road and said the Sidewalk Funds would be used for same. 
Borough Administrator informed there is a little over $50,000 in the Sidewalk Fund and Mr. DeNicola 
informed that would cover same. Mr. Rogan informed he would prepare a Resolution for the next meeting.   
 
 At this time, Councilman Barad referred back to the Hoe Down insurance and noted this comes up 
often where there is confusion as to what merits specific insurance. He requested that the Administrator or 
Borough Attorney’s office prepare a guideline to post for the Council and public on the website and Mr. 
Rogan affirmed he would gladly provide same. 
 4)  REPORT – Borough Attorney reported the Planning Board did recommend Scott King as 
their new Attorney which is on the Agenda this evening for approval. Mr. Rogan informed he had a brief 
update in Closed Session regarding Teamsters negotiations. 
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CLOSTER MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
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6. PROFESSIONAL REPORTS (Continued) 

 
B. BOROUGH ENGINEER 

1) STATUS REPORT RE SWIM CLUB PHASE II CONTAMINATION  
INVESTIGATION (Authorized RM 7/9/14)  
a. REPORT RE CONTINUATION OF PHASE II CONTAMINATION   

   INVESTIGATION FOR RISK ASSESSMENT RE CLOSTER SWIM CLUB  
   PROPERTY (Authorization granted for AMEC Foster Wheeler proposal RM  
   4/26/17) – Borough Engineer will continue  to follow up on this with Foster 
Wheeler; and he will advise what their schedule is for same.   
             2) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING DEVELOPER’S AGREEMENTS: Mr. DeNicola 
reported the following: 

 a. BLOCK 1607/LOT 1 & BLOCK 1310/LOT 2 (CLOSTER MARKETPLACE  
  (EBA) LLC AND CENTENNIAL AME ZION CHURCH) (Approved RM 4/22/15) 

There are still more stores opening up but a lot of issues have yet to be addressed. The sidewalk is cracking 
and sprawling and no “As Built” or Maintenance Bond have been filed on the project.  

a. 50 RAILROAD AVENUE, LLC FOR BLOCK 1205/LOT 9, 50 RAILROAD  
  AVENUE (Approved RM 9/9/15) – A Certificate of Occupancy has been issued and 
the rooftop screening issue has been rectified; so this item can be removed from his report. 
 3) REPORT RE CONTRACT FOR VER VALEN STREET IMPROVEMENTS,  

 SECTION 2 - AWARDED @RM 3/22/17 TO AMERICAN ASPHALT AND MILLING 
  SERVICES, LLC, IN THE BASE BID AMOUNT OF $204,101.15 (DOT approval rec’d 
  12. M.L. 4/13/17) – Borough Engineer reported that a preconstruction meeting was held 
and the contractor will begin work in July with completion on or before 8/31/17. 
 4) REPORT RE BOROUGH OF CLOSTER COMPOST FACILITY RECERTIFICATION  
  (Authorized RM 6/22/16) – Mr. DeNicola reminded the Borough is under the Permit 
Extension Act and all permits are valid until June 30th of this year. After that date the County will review 
the applications for recertification going forward.   
 5) REPORT RE CROSS CLOSTER TRAIL FHA INDIVIDUAL PERMIT AND  
  FRESHWATER WETLANDS GENERAL PERMIT NO. 17 FOR NATURE TRAIL &  
  BOARDWALK FOR A TOTAL ESTIMATED COST OF $7,000 (RM 7/13/16) – 
Borough Engineer informed he received a call from DEP Green Acres office today.  They are holding this 
application up until they get some resolution on the easements on the property. They say to the best of their 
knowledge, Closter did not hold up their end of the bargain; and they are looking for documentation in 
regards to the land swap for the property on Hickory Lane. He informed he was not entirely familiar with 
the history of the situation but said it pertains to Temple Emanu-El and the land swap on Hickory Lane. 
The DEP is maintaining the Hickory Lane land was to be designated as Green Acres. Mr. DeNicola 
explained when the Temple was built on Piermont Road, it was originally planned for the land up on 
Hickory Lane. Closter had the property where the Temple is now located and it apparently was encumbered 
by Green Acres. In order for them to swap that property, they had to provide additional property to Green 
Acres in lieu of those properties. Green Acres is saying they have no record of the outcome of the 
agreement that was in place; and they are looking for the blocks and lots. Borough Attorney informed his 
office did not represent the Borough at that point in time and he has no files on same. Green Acres wants to 
confirm the lots and blocks that were exchanged. In answer to Councilman Barad he explained the DEP is 
contending there were 2 or 3 parcels on Hickory Lane that were exchanged for those vacant properties that 
should be Green Acres. Mr. Rogan voiced his understanding that sounds correct because if we authorized 
Green Acres property to be developed, they would want that property back under the exchange agreement. 
We need to make sure this was done properly; and he affirmed the property is what is now the (MacBain) 
Farm. Borough Clerk informed they contacted her office as well and she provided whatever information 
she had on file to them. Mr. Rogan said the worst case scenario is that the Borough has to designate that as 
Green Acres land because we have no intention of developing it other than what it presently is. It appears to 
be more of a filing or legality issue. 
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6. PROFESSIONAL REPORTS (Continued) 

 
B. BOROUGH ENGINEER (Continued) 
 6) REPORT RE 2017 ROAD PAVING PROGRAM PROPOSAL – DATED 

 2/10/17 – Borough Administrator requested on 5/2/17 that discussion be held at this  
  meeting!)  Mr. DeNicola informed this item is on the Agenda this evening for approval.  
 7) REPORT  
 

7. REPORTS 
 

A. BOROUGH ADMINISTRATOR 
 1) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING INSURANCE MATTER(S): 

 a. Mail List requests re Insurance:   
1.  Closter Recreation Commission 2017 Summer Concert Series (6. M.L. 1/5/17): 

Friday nights @ Closter Lions Band shell/Memorial Park at 7:30 p.m.: 6/16; 6/23; 7/7 and 7/14/17 
2. Closter Improvement Commission (7. M.L. 2/9/17): Request to hold 3rd Annual  

 Hoedown on Friday, 6/2/17 from 6 – 9 p.m. at Memorial Field (Rain date Sunday,    
 6/4/17 from 12 – 3 p.m.); activities to include pony rides, petting zoo, mechanical bull,   
 various contests, live music and western themed activities – Borough Administrator informed his office 
is monitoring the submissions which are coming in sporadically and they are moving along with that. He 
referred back to the insurance discussion and said some of the performers are amateurs so they are only 
requiring  a Hold Harmless Agreement and no Certificate of Insurance.  

2) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING CONTRACTS FOR ELECTRICIAN JOB ORDER 
 CONTRACTING INSTALLATION OF EMERGENCY STANDBY GENERATORS 
 THROUGH MIDDLESEX REGIONAL EDUCATIONAL COOPERATIVE 
 #65MCESCCPS, RFP# MRSEC-15/16-14 PURSUANT TO N.J.S.A. 40A:11-1 ET. SEQ. 
 AWARDED RM 11/23/15: 

   a. CLOSTER PUBLIC LIBRARY (Ordinance 2015:1188; Capital Account  
   C-04-15-188-013-001) – Mr. Dolson said unfortunately he has to again report that we 
are waiting for the contractor. To his best knowledge, everything is installed but not connected because they 
have to make arrangements to cut off the power from the street. He said it is the same contractor working on the 
Ruckman Park Lighting Project; and he reached out to the Vice President of the company because none of our 
projects are getting completed. He said they are grant funds and time wasted and we’re not getting anywhere on 
these projects.  He was issued an apology and promised work would be done, so he hopes to have more to report 
at the next meeting. 
 3) STATUS REPORT RE RUCKMAN PARK WALKING PATH LIGHTING PROJECT  
  (BERGEN COUNTY OPEN SPACE TRUST FUND GRANT IN THE AMOUNT OF  
  $137,500.00 (Authorized RM 8/26/15/Notification of Award - 1. M.L. 6/16/16) Approximate  
  $60,000 to be added for additional lighting WS 3/22/17  – Councilwoman Amitai informed the 
one light post is still not working as it used to be always on and now it is always off. Mr. Dolson explained that 
was due to a defective timer and said it was replaced; but apparently the replacement is also defective.   

4) STATUS REPORT RE  NON-FAIR AND OPEN CONTRACT AWARDED TO   
  UPCOUNTRY BUILDERS, 576 McCULLOCH PLACE, HAWORTH, NJ 07641, FOR  
  ANNOUNCER BOOTH PROJECT, IN THE AMOUNT OF $39,475, SUBJECT TO  
  RECEIPT OF AN ACCEPTABLE FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE FORM AND BOROUGH  
  CONTRACT (Approved RM 10/26/16) – Borough Administrator reported the contractor has 
been in a couple of times to get this moving. He said his office was analyzing the paperwork and it appears they 
do not have a contract. Borough Attorney informed one was prepared and sent at the time of contract award. Mr. 
Dolson said the builder didn’t even have the plans and noted he himself obtained them from the architect.  

5) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING GRANTS: Mr. Dolson informed there was nothing new 
to report on the following grants: 
a. FILED 
 1. 2017 BERGEN COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT GRANT APPLICATION IN  

   THE AMOUNT OF $6,000.00 FOR THE SENIOR CENTER TO ENHANCE THE QUALITY 
   OF PROGRAMS AVAILABLE TO THE SENIOR POPULATION IN THE BOROUGH OF  
   CLOSTER (RM 9/28/16) 
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CLOSTER MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
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7. REPORTS (Continued) 
 

A. BOROUGH ADMINISTRATOR (Continued) 
5) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING GRANTS:  

a. FILED 
  2. 2017 BERGEN COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT GRANT APPLICATION IN  

  THE AMOUNT OF $9,000.00 FOR THE BOROUGH OF CLOSTER TO ENTER INTO  
  AN INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT WITH THE BOROUGH OF HAWORTH AS LEAD  
  AGENCY FOR SENIOR TRANSPORTATION SERVICES FOR THE SENIOR AND  
  DISABLED POPULATION IN THE BOROUGH OF CLOSTER (RM 9/28/16) 

3. 2017 BERGEN COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT GRANT APPLICATION IN 
THE AMOUNT OF $9,000.00 FOR SENIOR TRANSPORTATION SERVICES FOR THE 
SENIOR AND DISABLED POPULATION IN THE BOROUGH OF CLOSTER (RM 
9/28/16) 

4. NEW JERSEY DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 2017 LOCAL AID GRANT FOR 
THE IMPROVEMENTS TO HOMANS AVENUE (RM 12/14/16) 

5. NEW JERSEY DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION ~ GREEN  
COMMUNITIES PROGRAM 2017 GREEN COMMUNITIES GRANT, SUBSEQUENT 
COMMUNITY FORESTRY MANAGEMENT FIVE YEAR PLAN, COMMUNITY 
FORESTRY MANAGEMENT PROGRAM, FOR AN AMOUNT NOT LESS THAN $3,000 
AND NOT MORE THAN $3,000, BOROUGH AGREES TO MATCH $3,000  
OF THE TOTAL PROJECT AMOUNT, IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE MATCH 
REQUIRMENT OF THE AGREEMENT; AVAILABILITY OF THE MATCH WHETHER 
CASH, SERVICES OR PROPERTY IS HEREBY CERTIFIED 50% OF THE MATCH TO 
MADE UP OF IN-KIND SERVICES (RM 2/22/17)  

b. AWARDED 
1. HISTORIC PRESERVATION TRUST FUND GRANT FOR THE HAROLD HESS LUSTRON 

HOUSE FOR A MAXIMUM GRANT AWARD AMOUNT OF $24,999.00 WITH NO MATCH 
REQUIRED (Application approved at RM 12/21/15 in the amount of $20,000/Amended and 
increased RM 1/27/16) Notification of Award 10. M.L. 5/19/16 

c. TO BE FILED - To be announced by Administrator 
 
 6) REPORT – Borough Administrator reported last Thursday he had the pleasure and privilege of 
representing Closter at the Bergen County Historic Preservation Awards ceremony. He presented the award 
received for Borough Hall to the Mayor and Council. Mr. Dolson extended thanks to all of the volunteers and 
staff involved in these efforts. 
 
 In answer to Councilwoman Chung, Mr. Dolson informed the Senior Transportation Service has started 
and it is very successful with about 10 residents utilizing the service. We continue to work with Haworth and 
Harrington Park and the County as it was a County grant. 
 
 Mr. Dolson noted the contract award for the Maintenance Preservation Plan for the Lustron House is on 
the Agenda this evening. It is a follow up for the federal grant that was awarded by the State to us for same. 
 
B. BOROUGH CLERK 

1) REPORT RE 2017 APPOINTMENTS - Borough Clerk reported open appointments are 
being maintained on the Regular Meeting Agenda. 

2) STATUS REPORT RE 2017 OATHS OF OFFICE – Ms. Castano was pleased to report 
almost 99% of Oaths have been received.   
 3) STATUS REPORT RE 2017 LICENSES – Borough Clerk reported the following 
regarding Licenses: 

 a.   Annual Borough Licenses for 2017 are current. 
 b.  Liquor Licenses:  
  1) Renewals for 2017-2018 began on 4/1/17 and all Licenses must be 

approved by 6/30/17. Memo was sent to Borough Officials on 4/19/17 to make inspections for those 
licensees with establishments that can be inspected. At present we have five (5) pocketed licenses. 
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7. REPORTS (Continued) 

 
B. BOROUGH CLERK (Continued) 

3) STATUS REPORT RE 2017 LICENSES (Continued) 
  2) Transfer Applications – At present we have two (2) transfers in progress. 

For the former Topside license, we are waiting for a revised application; and this has taken a very long 
time. The renewal must be completed before the transfer can take place; and we have been in contact with 
the representing attorney. The application for former Harvest Restaurant is pending report from the 
Detective Bureau and Borough Officials. The current owner stopped in recently and inquired what was 
holding the transfer up and she informed him the financials have to be processed by the Detective Bureau 
and it can’t be reviewed if it is not received. Ms. Castano reminded the process can take a long time 
depending upon the cooperation of the applicant.    

4) STATUS REPORT RE 2017 MEETING DATES - Current.  
 5) STATUS REPORT RE CODIFICATION OF 2016 ORDINANCES – Borough Clerk 
reported we received and distributed Supplement No. 23 and it has been updated on the website. 

  6) REPORT RE ELECTIONS  
a. PREPARATIONS FOR PRIMARY ELECTION – JUNE 6, 2017, 6 a.m. to 8 p.m. 

Ms. Castano reported the Board Worker class was held here on 5/4/17 and 12 of the 24 Board Workers 
appeared as some will attend class in Hackensack. She explained she has been making phone calls because 
the Board of Elections is frustrated by the fact that there are fewer Board Workers and they cannot find 
people who want to work the polls. The people that have always served have done so for many years and it 
is a very long day. She again suggested as many other Clerks have that the day should be split because it is  
a very long day for any person.  She has spoken to several people and asked them to reconsider if their 
name wasn’t on the list to work the Primary Election. In answer to Councilwoman Chung, she informed 
any interested person may contact the Board of Elections to let them know and there are several classes 
available for training. She asked everyone to encourage anyone interested to contact the County. 
 Ms. Castano reported the candidates on the Ballot are as follows: Incumbents Dr. David Barad and 
Robert Di Dio (R) for Council; Scott Devlin (D) was in the audience though Dolores Witko was not; and 
Councilwoman Jannie Chung running for General Assembly (D) 39th District. She wished all of the 
candidates luck on the Election. 

  7) REPORT – Borough Clerk informed the foregoing concluded her report. 
 
 C.         CHIEF OF POLICE 

 1) REPORT – Chief Kaine informed he sent the Monthly Report today and invited any 
questions. He said there has been a rash of high end auto thefts in the Northern Valley area where the fobs 
are left in the unlocked cars making for very easy targets. Closter had one, Demarest had two and Alpine 
had a couple. He urged everyone to remove their keys and lock their vehicles. 
 The Chief reminded we received a $5,500 grant last month for distracted driving and said there has 
been 118 hours of overtime with 269 motor vehicle stops and 120 summonses made on the details. There 
was one arrest for illegal drugs. Once we submit all of the paperwork, the Borough will be reimbursed by 
the State. The Chief informed he would be applying for the Click It or Ticket grant shortly. 
 Chief Kaine reminded the Recreation Commission Fishing Contest co-sponsored by the Closter 
PBA will take place this Saturday between 9 and 12, weather permitting.  Next Saturday is the PTO Fair at 
Tenakill School; and a few officers will be there with some vehicles to explain the operation of the cars. 
The Chief reported at the Operation Takeback held on 4/29/17 they collected 101 pounds of drugs which 
were turned over to the DEA. 
 The Chief reported about a month and a half ago Keven Morrow stopped in to see him with 
concerns about traffic on Chestnut Avenue. They increased their radar traffic patrols up there and during 
the week of April 11th they set a radar trail up there. The average speed during that week was 26 mph in a 
posted 25 mph zone; and the heaviest traffic was between 4 p.m. and 8 p.m. which was about 17 cars per 
hour. Between the hours of 6 a.m. and 9 a.m. there were only 9 cars per hour. The daily total was about 162 
vehicles. The Chief said it appears that during the morning hours, it is almost impossible to use Chestnut to 
cut up to Closter Dock Road traveling South on Piermont Road; and in the evening, there are a couple of  
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7. REPORTS (Continued) 

 
C.         CHIEF OF POLICE (Continued) 
 
people but it is mostly residents. We could put a No Turn sign there but it would affect the residents who 
would have to make the right turn from Closter Dock then right onto Piermont Road to turn right back onto 
Chestnut to get home; and in his opinion, for 17 cars per hour, it is not a big traffic flow. In answer to 
Councilwoman Latner, he advised this was the survey conducted at Mr. Morrow’s request; and the letter 
was received after the request.  
 
Keven Morrow, (44) Chestnut Avenue, voiced his opinion that Closter is getting busier and people are 
trying to beat the Closter Dock Road and Piermont Road intersection. He said it’s later in the afternoon that 
it’s the worst as people are possibly coming from Northvale and Norwood and they’re coming up Chestnut 
racing to beat that light. He agrees that a no left onto Chestnut Street would be a bad idea but suggested 
during a certain time period posting no through traffic to try and reduce it. He has some ideas in the event 
the traffic lights are redone in the near future, so maybe the residents can access their street like including a 
left turn signal. Mr. Morrow offered to come down and speak to the persons when a traffic study is done 
because the residents see the increase in traffic and he would like to assist. Mayor Glidden suggested he 
stay in touch with the Chief on the matter. In answer to Councilwoman Chung, Mr. Morrow said it is traffic 
coming from Homans Avenue south on Piermont Road to Closter Dock Road in the afternoon and they cut 
up to avoid the light. He has seen people make the left into the Exxon station and that traffic backs up over 
the double yellow line because of the light and it backs up down Piermont Road. He feels a left turn signal 
at the light would be very beneficial. Borough Administrator feels they should mirror the traffic light at 
Homans Avenue and Piermont Road because he also lives up Closter Dock Road and he agrees sometimes 
you get caught and traffic is funneling down into one lane because only one or two cars make it through the 
light; it’s like an hourglass at that intersection. He feels if the County upgraded the light there, it could 
allow 5-6 cars through each light and help alleviate some of the backed up traffic. The Mayor asked Mr. 
Morrow to stay in touch with the Chief because the leading arrow may be something that can work on. Mr. 
Morrow mentioned the turn from Closter Dock onto Piermont and said the cars don’t stop at the light there 
either; they just keep going so it is hard to get out that way as well.  

 
D.         MAYOR  
 1) REPORT – Mayor Glidden reported a Vietnamese takeout establishment is opening on Durie 
Avenue at the old Subway; and the ribbon cutting is on Friday at 2:30 p.m.  
 Regarding Closter Plaza, the Mayor said he met with David Germakian today and he was told the 
movie theater should be in by the end of the year. The company is called Cinemex out of Mexico City.  
 On 6/4/17 the Recreation Commission has put together a 5K Challenge to benefit a teacher and a 
student at Hillside School who are cancer victims and he hopes everyone will support the event. In answer to 
the Mayor, Councilman Yammarino was asked to inquire if the Mayor and Council or the Borough wanted to 
contribute to the cause and it would get our name and logo on the website and depending on the level of 
sponsorship would get you t-shirts and he feels it would be nice to show our support. Mayor Glidden 
suggested $1,500 and asked the Borough Administrator if we could find that money. Mr. Dolson noted there 
is also an issue in terms of the public safety staffing that we have to provide for road closures and the 
Borough is contributing in that fashion as well. The Mayor asked for a consensus as to the donation of $1,000 
to $1,500 and no objections were voiced.  

 
8. OLD BUSINESS    
 

DISCUSSION WITH DPW SUPT. RE FOLLOWING ITEMS (Requested by Mayor Glidden  
@WS 3/22/17):   
 a. SNOW REMOVAL 
 b. RUCKMAN PARK WALKING PATH ADDITIONAL LIGHTING 
 c. PONDING ON VER VALEN STREET 
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 In answer to Councilwoman Amitai, Borough Attorney said that relative to the ADA lawsuit in 
Passaic, we have had half of the hearing so far and the other half would be held at the end of May.  
 
 Relative to Mitchell Humphreys, Borough Administrator said that they are uncooperative and the 
program is really not serving the purposes of the Borough or the staff. Staff training is on hold and the 
company advised that the previous Construction Code Official did not allow staff training. Councilwoman 
Amitai cited that Planning and Zoning training has yet to be done; and Borough Administrator advised that 
he has been told that the program is not really that good and they are looking elsewhere for a better 
program.  
 Relative to an escrow fee for sidewalk opening, Councilman Barad said the Ordinance Committee 
is reviewing the ordinance and would be discussed by the committee. Borough Administrator said if the 
governing body feels they should have a policy for the Borough staff to interface with the volunteer boards 
and commissions, he would obtain information from the staff relative to hours and guidelines. Councilman 
Barad explained to Councilwoman Chung about past practice of having a staff member attend Shade Tree 
Commission meetings and keeping track of tree information and locations in the Borough. The prior 
Administrator, with the approval of the governing body at the time, had the policy that the employee could 
not take comp time for hours worked in the evening.  
 Councilwoman Amitai referred to the Parking Authority meeting relative to a renewable lease for 
the Bartner building; and she requested that same be included in the list of items to be done. Borough 
Administrator advised that the building is in the process of changing hands. This is a major problem for the 
Borough since the lot has at least 20 cars for customers not for people working in the building.    

 
9. NEW BUSINESS 
 

Councilwoman Latner advised that the Northern Valley Coalition would be having a movie this 
Friday and is open for all students, families and friends. The movie will be shown at Old Tappan High 
School on the turf field and the rain date would be May 19th.  

 
On 6/1/17 the Chamber of Commerce is having an event at the Café Locale.  
 
Mayor Glidden referred to an e-mail from the Leo family, who have two handicapped children, and 

they have requested sidewalks along West Street to access downtown in motorized wheelchairs. Borough 
Administrator said he, the DPW Superintendent and Borough Engineer visited the area and noted that the 
street has a strange contour with a level street but a hilly neighborhood. There are issues with excavation 
and tree issues on the east side and there may not be enough easement on the west side. A survey of the 
area would have to be done to determine a location for the sidewalk. Borough Engineer noted that there are 
historic houses on the west side of the street and easements would be required for the narrow roadway; and 
first, the right of way must be established. Mayor Glidden asked that the necessary survey be conducted.  

 
10. OPEN MEETING TO THE PUBLIC FOR ANY MATTER PER NJSA 10:4-12(A) (SUBJECT TO A 

5-MINUTE LIMIT PER GENERAL RULE NUMBER 11) EXCEPT FOR ITEMS SCHEDULED FOR 
PUBLIC HEARING AT THE REGULAR MEETING 

 
  Mayor Glidden opened the meeting to the public. No one wishing to be heard, Mayor Glidden 

closed the meeting to the public.  
 
11. DISCUSSION OF PUBLIC COMMENTS, IF APPROPRIATE 
 
12. ANY OTHER MATTER WHICH MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE THE GOVERNING BODY 
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13. ADJOURNMENT 
 

 Motion to adjourn the Work Session at 9:10 p.m. was made by Councilman Di Dio, seconded by 
Councilwoman Latner and declared unanimously carried by Mayor Glidden. 
 
        Provided to the Mayor and Council  
        on May 18, 2017 for approval at  
        the Regular Meeting to be held  
        May 24, 2017 
 
 
        ____________________________ 
        Loretta Castano, RMC 
        Borough Clerk  
Prepared by Carol A. Kroepke, RMC  
and Arlene M. Corvelli, RMC, utilizing  
recording and Borough Clerk’s  
notes    
 
Approved at the Regular Meeting held  May 24, 2017 
Consent Agenda Item No. 17b. 
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	8a.  UVOTE ON CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS
	Motion to approve Consent Agenda was made by Councilman Di Dio, seconded by Councilman Barad and declared carried by Mayor Glidden upon the affirmative vote of Councilpersons Barad, Latner, Di Dio, Yammarino and Chung.
	URESOLUTIONSU
	10. BILL RESOLUTION – MAY 10, 2017
	(Received from Deputy Treasurer 5/4/17)
	11. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING DEPUTY TREASURER TO ISSUE A CHECK IN THE AMOUNT OF $15,711.98 TO TRW AS CST EBURY FUND 1 NJ, LLC FOR THE REDEMPTION OF TAX SALE CERTIFICATE #16-00001 FOR PROPERTY LOCATED AT 121 SCHRAALENBURGH ROAD, BLOCK 503, LOT 3, SOLD AT...
	12.  RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING DEPUTY TREASURER TO RELEASE AND RETURN $4,579.61 TO APPLICANT: JON-LIN, INC., 725 BUSH PLACE, PARAMUS, NJ 07652, FOR SUCCESSFUL COMPLETION OF POLICE TRAFFIC DIRECTOR SERVICES IN COMPLIANCE WITH LOCAL FINANCE NOTICE 2000-14 ...
	13.  RESOLUTION IN OPPOSITION TO S-3040/A-99 (Received from Borough Attorney 5/4/17)
	14.  RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING DEPUTY TREASURER TO RELEASE AND RETURN CLOSTER POLICE DEPARTMENT LIQUOR LICENSE REVIEW ESCROW FEES TO APPLICANT: CLOSTER WINE & SPIRITS, INC., LAWRENCE H. KLEINER, LLC ATTORNEY BUSINESS ACCOUNT, FOR PROPERTY LOCATED AT BLOC...
	15. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING DEPUTY TREASURER TO ISSUE RETURN OF PERFORMANCE BOND (LEXON INSURANCE CO. BOND NO. 1087441) IN THE AMOUNT OF $272,440.80 TO 50 RAILROAD AVE LLC DUE TO POSTING OF MAINTENANCE BOND (LEXON INSURANCE CO. BOND NO. 1087441M) IN TH...
	16. RESOLUTION REGARDING THE RECOMMENDATION OF THE PLANNING BOARD TO APPOINT SCOTT KING, ESQ. TO THE POSITION OF PLANNING BOARD ATTORNEY (Received from Borough Attorney 5/4/17) Councilman Di Dio advised that the Human Resources Committee did not recei...
	8a.  UVOTE ON CONSENT AGENDA ITEMSU (Continued)
	URESOLUTIONSU (Continued)
	17. RESOLUTION APPROVING CLOSTER HOE DOWN BAND (Received from Administrator’s office 5/4/17)
	18. RESOLUTION AWARDING HISTORIC ARCHITECT AND/OR ARCHITECTURAL HISTORIAN SERVICES FOR THE HAROLD HESS LUSTRON HOUSE CONTRACT TO LACY THALER REILLY WILSON ARCHITECTURE & PRESERVATION, LLP (Received from Administrator’s office 5/4/17)
	19. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AN AMENDMENT TO THE CONTRACT WITH BOSWELL ENGINEERING TO PROVIDE ENGINEERING SERVICES FOR THE 2017 ROAD PAVING PROJECTS (Received from Administrator’s office 5/5/17)
	20. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING A SHARED SERVICES AGREEMENT WITH THE COUNTY OF BERGEN FOR THE SHARING OF COUNTY OWNED EMERGENCY AND NON-EMERGENCY EQUIPMENT (Received from Administrator’s office 5/2/17)
	20a. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING KEVIN RILEY TO PROVIDE SERVICES FOR ADDITIONAL ONGOING WORK ON THE CLOSTER TRAILS NOT TO EXCEED 48 HOURS AT THE RATE OF $25.00 PER HOUR WITH A TOTAL NOT TO EXCEED $1200.00 (Received from Administrator’s office 5/8/17)
	22. MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING MINUTES (Distributed 5/4/17) NO ABSTENTIONS
	a.      REGULAR MEETING HELD APRIL 26, 2017
	b.      WORK SESSION HELD APRIL 26, 2017
	23.        MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING NON-SALARIED APPOINTMENTS NOT MADE AT
	THE REORGANIZATION MEETING HELD 1/3/17:
	24.  MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING NON-SALARIED APPOINTMENT(S):
	25. MOTION GRANTING APPROVAL FOR LIONS CLUB CLOSTER TO CONDUCT AN ON-PREMISE 50/50 CASH RAFFLE AT THE CLOSTER GOLF OUTING DINNER TO BE HELD AT BPOE 2304 CLOSTER ELKS LODGE, 148 RAILROAD AVENUE, ON MONDAY, MAY 22, 2017, FROM 5:30 P.M. TO 10:00 P.M.; DR...
	26.         MOTION GRANTING WAIVER FOR TEMPLE EMANU-EL TO HOLD TASHLICH SERVICE
	AT THE CLOSTER NATURE CENTER ON THURSDAY, 9/21/17, AT 5:00 P.M. (9. M.L. 5/4/17)
	(Approval received from Risk Management Consultant 5/2/17)
	8a.  UVOTE ON CONSENT AGENDA ITEMSU (Continued)
	b. CONSTRUCTION OFFICIAL – APRIL 2017 (Received 5/8/17)
	c. CHIEF OF POLICE – APRIL 2017 (Received 5/9/17)
	30.      UOPEN MEETING TO PUBLIC FOR ANY MATTER, PER N.J.S.A. 10:4-12 (a) U
	(Subject to 5-minute limit per By-Laws General Rule No.11)
	Mayor Glidden opened the meeting to the public. No one wishing to be heard, Mayor Glidden closed the meeting to public.

	RM 5-10-17 Adopted Resolutions
	WSNotes 05-10-17
	This meeting is called pursuant to the provisions of the Open Public Meetings Act of the State of New Jersey, was included in the Notice of Meetings which was published in The Record and the Star Ledger on January 9, 2017, was posted on the Municipal...
	18. RESOLUTION AWARDING HISTORIC ARCHITECT AND/OR ARCHITECTURAL HISTORIAN SERVICES FOR THE HAROLD HESS LUSTRON HOUSE CONTRACT TO LACY THALER REILLY WILSON ARCHITECTURE & PRESERVATION, LLP (Received from Administrator’s office 5/4/17)
	In answer to Councilwoman Amitai, Historic Preservation Commission member Bobbie Bouton Goldberg advised that she had reviewed a number of the proposals and was impressed with same. She said there were some local firms; but she felt in this case, it...
	Historic Preservation Commission Chair Tim Adriance said that New York State seems to have a wealth of good individuals and he thanked the Borough Administrator for working with the committee. The committee takes courses to keep current on historic p...
	At this time, Councilwoman Amitai said that the Borough is in the process of purchasing new garbage receptacles for the downtown area; and she asked that the Historic Commission weigh in on the purchase and Mr. Adriance expressed his agreement with ...
	Gratitude to the Borough Administrator for his assistance in this matter was expressed by members of the Commission and Mayor Glidden expressed appreciation to the Historic Commission.
	19. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AN AMENDMENT TO THE CONTRACT WITH BOSWELL ENGINEERING TO PROVIDE ENGINEERING SERVICES FOR THE 2017 ROAD PAVING PROJECTS (Received from Administrator’s office 5/5/17)
	In answer to Councilwoman Chung, Borough Engineer advised that the resolution is for road paving of Homans Avenue, DPW and Borough Hall parking lots and the Ambulance Corps lot. Part of this may be for sidewalks along Closter Dock Road from Third St...
	At this time, Councilman Barad referred to Item No. 3 on the upcoming Mail List of May 11, 2017:
	Councilman Barad explained this complaint alleges the easement has not been maintained and there are trees that have not been maintained as well; and as we are a Tree City, it concerns him. It is similar to all the other areas that are addressed duri...
	3) REPORT RE STATUS OF PREPARATION OF RESOLUTION RE SIDEWALK
	FOR COMMUTER PARKING – WS 4/26/17 (pending receipt of more information)
	Borough Attorney informed we need more information in terms of funding and the scope of the project. He does not know if we are at the point of being ready to talk about details. Borough Engineer informed this relates to the sidewalk on Closter Dock R...
	At this time, Councilman Barad referred back to the Hoe Down insurance and noted this comes up often where there is confusion as to what merits specific insurance. He requested that the Administrator or Borough Attorney’s office prepare a guideline t...
	4)  REPORT – Borough Attorney reported the Planning Board did recommend Scott King as their new Attorney which is on the Agenda this evening for approval. Mr. Rogan informed he had a brief update in Closed Session regarding Teamsters negotiations.
	2) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING DEVELOPER’S AGREEMENTS: Mr. DeNicola reported the following:
	a. BLOCK 1607/LOT 1 & BLOCK 1310/LOT 2 (CLOSTER MARKETPLACE
	(EBA) LLC AND CENTENNIAL AME ZION CHURCH) (Approved RM 4/22/15)
	There are still more stores opening up but a lot of issues have yet to be addressed. The sidewalk is cracking and sprawling and no “As Built” or Maintenance Bond have been filed on the project.
	a. 50 RAILROAD AVENUE, LLC FOR BLOCK 1205/LOT 9, 50 RAILROAD    AVENUE (Approved RM 9/9/15) – A Certificate of Occupancy has been issued and the rooftop screening issue has been rectified; so this item can be removed from his report.
	2. 2017 BERGEN COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT GRANT APPLICATION IN    THE AMOUNT OF $9,000.00 FOR THE BOROUGH OF CLOSTER TO ENTER INTO    AN INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT WITH THE BOROUGH OF HAWORTH AS LEAD    AGENCY FOR SENIOR TRANSPORTATION SERVICES FOR THE ...
	3. 2017 BERGEN COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT GRANT APPLICATION IN THE AMOUNT OF $9,000.00 FOR SENIOR TRANSPORTATION SERVICES FOR THE SENIOR AND DISABLED POPULATION IN THE BOROUGH OF CLOSTER (RM 9/28/16)
	4. NEW JERSEY DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 2017 LOCAL AID GRANT FOR THE IMPROVEMENTS TO HOMANS AVENUE (RM 12/14/16)
	5. NEW JERSEY DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION ~ GREEN
	COMMUNITIES PROGRAM 2017 GREEN COMMUNITIES GRANT, Subsequent Community Forestry Management Five Year Plan, Community Forestry Management Program, FOR AN AMOUNT NOT LESS THAN $3,000 AND NOT MORE THAN $3,000, BOROUGH AGREES TO MATCH $3,000
	OF THE TOTAL PROJECT AMOUNT, IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE MATCH REQUIRMENT OF THE AGREEMENT; AVAILABILITY OF THE MATCH WHETHER CASH, SERVICES OR PROPERTY IS HEREBY CERTIFIED 50% OF THE MATCH TO MADE UP OF IN-KIND SERVICES (RM 2/22/17)
	1) REPORT – Mayor Glidden reported a Vietnamese takeout establishment is opening on Durie Avenue at the old Subway; and the ribbon cutting is on Friday at 2:30 p.m.
	Regarding Closter Plaza, the Mayor said he met with David Germakian today and he was told the movie theater should be in by the end of the year. The company is called Cinemex out of Mexico City.
	On 6/4/17 the Recreation Commission has put together a 5K Challenge to benefit a teacher and a student at Hillside School who are cancer victims and he hopes everyone will support the event. In answer to the Mayor, Councilman Yammarino was asked to i...


